## Journal of Conflict Studies



# "Doing the Business": Aspects of the Clinton Administration's Economic Support for the Northern Ireland Peace Process, 1994-2000

Andrew J. Wilson

Volume 23, numéro 1, winter 2003

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/jcs23\_1art07

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s) The University of New Brunswick

ISSN

1198-8614 (imprimé) 1715-5673 (numérique)

#### Découvrir la revue

#### Citer cet article

Wilson, A. J. (2003). "Doing the Business": Aspects of the Clinton Administration's Economic Support for the Northern Ireland Peace Process, 1994-2000. *Journal of Conflict Studies*, 23(1), 155–176.

All rights reserved © Centre for Conflict Studies, UNB, 2003

érudit

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

#### Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/

### "Doing the Business": Aspects of the Clinton Administration's Economic Support for the Northern Ireland Peace Process, 1994-2000

### by Andrew J. Wilson

#### INTRODUCTION

During his tenure in the White House, President Bill Clinton devoted an unprecedented amount of time and energy to Northern Ireland. His personal interest, manifested in three presidential visits to the province, drove a sequence of major policy initiatives, which, at certain stages, played a pivotal role in advancing the peace process. His decision to grant a US visa to Sinn Féin leader Gerry Adams was an important element in the IRA's decision to declare its first ceasefire in August 1994. Senator George Mitchell, Clinton's principal representative in Northern Ireland, used all his political skills to win the confidence of most of the province's political leaders and lay the foundation for the 1998 Belfast Agreement. In the hours before the Agreement was signed, Clinton worked the phones from the Oval Office, giving assurances of support and encouraging compromise from all the major participants.<sup>1</sup>

Later, the Clinton administration tried to achieve consensus over the most divisive issues of the Good Friday accord. In autumn 1999, when the whole deal seemed to be unraveling, George Mitchell's review helped secure the convening of the Northern Ireland power-sharing executive. And right up to the final hours of his presidency, Clinton continued to work for a breakthrough. He kept in contact with the major political leaders and sent Jim Steinberg, his Deputy National Security Adviser, to participate in multi-party talks aimed at ending the impasse over decommissioning, demilitarization, and policing.<sup>2</sup>

While Clinton's political interventions in Northern Ireland have received widespread media and analytical coverage, significantly less attention has been paid to his support for economic development. This has tended to obscure the key role which helping deliver a "peace dividend" played in Washington's strategic considerations. The following article provides a narrative account of the Clinton administration's economic initiatives. It examines the rationale and aims of these initiatives and assesses their impact on the Northern Ireland economy and the peace process.

Andrew J. Wilson is a Senior Lecturer in Modern European history at Loyola University, Chicago.

#### **Commercial Diplomacy**

Almost immediately after the announcement of the first IRA ceasefire in 1994, the Clinton administration began exploring ways to boost the peace process with an economic development package. Nancy Soderberg, head of Irish affairs at the National Security Council, began coordinating a White House panel that consulted with government officials, politicians, and business leaders on both sides of the Atlantic. After considering a diverse range of proposals, the administration unveiled its package in early November 1994.

Although there was initial speculation that the White House was considering \$120 million in direct financial aid to Ireland, hopes of such a large "peace windfall" were sharply curtailed by limitations on the federal budget and competing forces on Capitol Hill. Instead, the November package focused on ways to encourage private investment and expand bilateral trade.<sup>3</sup> The centerpiece of this effort was the announcement of a major US investment conference designed to showcase opportunities in Northern Ireland.<sup>4</sup> As a prelude to the event, Commerce Secretary Ron Brown led an elite delegation of business leaders to Prime Minister John Major's Investment Conference in Belfast in December 1994. This visit marked the beginning of a broader initiative in which the Commerce Department organized frequent trade missions to Northern Ireland aimed at giving American CEO's the opportunity to assess economic conditions for themselves, and hopefully commit to investment.

The Clinton administration also pledged to expand transatlantic partnerships between mid-level companies and to support community regeneration at the micro level through assistance to small businesses. As part of this effort, the White House created the American Management and Business Internship Training Program (AMBIT), under which business leaders from Northern Ireland and the border counties would be given the opportunity to increase their experience through short-term placements with leading US companies.<sup>5</sup> Later, the Clinton administration also played an important role in the passage and implementation of the Walsh Visa Program, which gives young, unemployed Irish people three-year US work visas. The primary objective is for participants to acquire skills in growth industries that would bring economic regeneration to their communities when they returned home.<sup>6</sup>

In December 1994, to coordinate the various levels of the November package, Clinton appointed Senator George Mitchell as his Special Advisor for Economic Initiatives in Ireland. The talent which Mitchell brought to this position eventually paved the way for his chairmanship of the multi-party talks in 1996 and the central role he would play in securing the Belfast Agreement. Taken together, Mitchell's appointment and the November initiatives represented a major effort to encourage economic development in Northern Ireland. *Irish Times* journalist Conor O'Clery had some justification – albeit exaggerated – for characterizing Clinton's actions as "the most significant economic engagement by the United States in any western European country since Truman's Marshall Plan in the 1940s."<sup>7</sup>

At the core of the November package, and in subsequent Irish economic development programs, was Clinton's belief that peace and prosperity were inextricably linked. He was convinced that while economic incentives alone would not secure political agreement, advances in the peace process could be supported by a peace dividend designed to bring about tangible economic improvements and to give people a stake in supporting political compromise.<sup>8</sup> Washington's model for economic assistance was largely based on principles which had been established for the distribution of American financial aid through the International Fund for Ireland (IFI).<sup>9</sup> Consequently, strenuous efforts were taken to ensure that US economic support was impartially distributed and directed to disadvantaged neighborhoods - to improve conditions in areas that had seen the worst of "the troubles" and to show combatants the rewards of peace. The White House was also committed to supporting cross-community and cross-border economic development projects as a means of breaking down barriers between nationalists and unionists. In addition, the administration tried to give priority to schemes that encouraged entrepreneurship and a movement away from dependency on government subsidies.10

Clinton's Irish economic programs also incorporated some broader US foreign policy objectives. From its acceptance of liberal economic theories on globalization, the White House was convinced that spreading American-style capitalism throughout the world would foster democracy. Regional conflicts, such as those in the Middle East and the Balkans, were seen as impediments to globalization and, therefore, the expansion of export markets for US goods and capital. Resolving regional conflicts was, thus, seen to be in America's direct interest. In the Irish context, peace would provide greater stability for the substantial US investment already made in the Republic and would increase profit opportunities for American companies.<sup>11</sup>

Many of the assumptions driving Clinton's policy are reinforced by an extensive body of theoretical literature which stresses the importance of economic expansion and external economic aid to the amelioration of protracted ethno-political conflict. In the case of Northern Ireland, Sean Byrne and Michael Ayulo outline how external economic aid can effectively help the peace process by targeting more resources to disadvantaged areas.<sup>12</sup> When grass-roots programs succeed in improving local economies, the resulting increase in employment opportunities can create a sense of pride, where previously there was hopelessness and alienation, which may foster "more conciliatory attitudes" among protagonists.<sup>13</sup> External aid agencies can also promote cross-community economic development projects which, by sustaining contact and establishing mutually beneficial goals, may help to counteract the sectarianism and stereotyping which fuels violence in Northern Ireland.<sup>14</sup> These economic programs may even create conditions favorable to the use of other conflict-resolution strategies, such

as dialogue groups and problem solving workshops, "that address non-negotiable values of identity, security and territory."<sup>15</sup> Yet, despite these potential benefits, most theorists accepted that economic aid alone is unlikely to be an effective peacebuilding tool, and must be part of a multi-dimensional strategy which secures political and social cooperation.<sup>16</sup>

#### The Washington and Pittsburgh Investment Conferences

In its efforts to lure private investment, the Clinton administration attempted to expand an already important American business presence in Northern Ireland. For most of the Troubles, the US remained the largest source of foreign investment, with around 40 companies providing about 9,000 jobs – approximately nine percent of the manufacturing work force. The presence of firms such as Ford and Du Pont brought many benefits to the Northern Ireland economy, but there were also some catastrophic failures. The De Lorean automobile plant in West Belfast, which consumed over 70 million (GBP) of public money before collapsing, remains the most infamous example of the consequences of ill-considered support for American investment.<sup>17</sup>

Obviously aiming for more Du Ponts than De Loreans, the Clinton administration, following the announcement of its November package, immediately began preparing for the US investment conference.<sup>18</sup> One of George Mitchell's first priorities as economic envoy was to help organize the event. But due to the constricted time frame, and the pressure of other priorities for the Clinton administration, the conference suffered a succession of logistical difficulties. Administration officials were forced to switch the venue from Philadelphia to Washington and then change the date when a suitable hotel couldn't be found. Bill Clinton sent out personal invitations to over 2,000 US companies, yet only a small percentage chose to show up.<sup>19</sup> Problems also developed with the organization of partnership meetings between Irish and US companies, and a number of break out sessions were only sparsely attended.<sup>20</sup>

Despite the organizational difficulties, the conference did provide an important showcase for Irish companies. While no large-scale business deals were cut in Washington, a few contacts between small- and medium-sized businesses eventually crystallized into future transatlantic joint ventures and investment.

While the official objective of the Washington conference was to generate economic links between the US and Ireland, it also became an important catalyst for advancing political dialogue. With the "encouragement" of the Clinton administration, Northern Ireland Secretary Sir Patrick Mayhew held a short meeting with Gerry Adams just before the event opened. The encounter, while producing no dramatic breakthroughs, was an important step in the progression of British ministerial-level contacts with Sinn Féin.<sup>21</sup> The conference also provided a forum for "track-two" diplomacy – getting representatives from most of

the political parties together for the mutually beneficial objective of economic development. This point was captured in a rather optimistic *Irish Echo* editorial which reported how:

[I]ess than a year ago, some of those in attendance at the conference were involved in murderous campaigns or actively supporting such campaigns to assassinate people with whom they were now engaged in friendly chats at the bar and in the corridors of the Sheraton Hotel. This alone is progress. The administration's initiative has allowed people, who back in Northern Ireland would never cross each other's paths, to meet in a relaxed atmosphere and get to know each other. Under such circumstances, it cannot but become clear that the imagined political ogre or sectarian monster that was conjured up is, in fact, a person much like oneself, with common interests, such as bettering the economic prospects of his or her community.<sup>22</sup>

The Clinton administration was sufficiently convinced of the success of the Washington Conference that plans for a similar event began almost immediately. Yet the pervasive optimism generated by the White House gathering, and later underscored by Clinton's visit to Northern Ireland in November 1995, was quickly undermined by the developing crisis in the peace process. In February 1996, as the impasse over decommissioning seemed intractable, the IRA ended its ceasefire with the bombing of Canary Wharf and carried out additional attacks in Britain and Northern Ireland. The peace process was also shaken by the lack of progress in multi-party talks, which began in June, and by the escalating violence surrounding the Drumcree standoff. Clinton's economic initiatives also suffered a major setback when Ron Brown and Assistant Secretary of Commerce Charles Meissner, who had spearheaded regeneration projects in Northern Ireland, were killed in April when their plane crashed during a trade mission to the Balkans.<sup>23</sup>

Plans for a second economic conference suffered from the downward spiral of events. The venue and timing was changed on a number of occasions before the gathering was finally held in Pittsburgh in October 1996. Working through Joe White, the Commerce Department's representative in Northern Ireland, the Clinton administration arranged for over 150 Irish and American companies to attend the conference, along with economic development officials from Dublin and Belfast.<sup>24</sup> William Ginsberg, the new Assistant Secretary of Commerce, tried to ensure that political disputes were minimized and that the principal focus was on building joint partnerships between Irish and American companies. Special sessions were devoted to particular economic sectors, and there were seminars at which US business leaders who had already invested in Northern Ireland could espouse the favorable working conditions and potential for profit.

Yet the Commerce Department's hopes of minimizing politics and for improving Northern Ireland's image were dealt a shattering blow when an IRA

bomb exploded in Lisburn on the opening day of the conference, killing two British soldiers. George Mitchell announced the attack during the first luncheon, at which he had planned a glowing presentation of Northern Ireland to the assembled American CEO's. Conference organizers continued with scheduled events, and business leaders such as Ted Smith, vice-president of H.J.Heinz, tried to minimize the impact of the bombing by claiming that American companies "had already factored in the political uncertainty when making their investment decisions."<sup>25</sup> Still, the news from Lisburn cast a shadow over the proceedings and severely undercut the effort to sell Northern Ireland. While Clinton officials downplayed the problems and tried to spin the Pittsburgh conference as another important step in showing Northern Ireland's potential to American business leaders, there would be no further investment colloquia. Efforts to lure US companies to the province were subsequently focused on Commerce Department trade missions.

#### The Commerce Department and Trade Delegations

Commerce Secretary Ron Brown brought charisma and salesmanship to the Clinton administration's efforts to boost the Northern Ireland economy. Leading two business delegations to Ireland in 1994 and 1995, he helped focus positive worldwide media attention on Northern Ireland.<sup>26</sup> Yet, while Brown's actions attracted much of the spotlight, Assistant Secretary Charles Meissner was chiefly responsible for the daily coordination and implementation of policy. Through frequent consultation with business leaders and politicians, Meissner acquired a deep understanding of the challenges facing economic regeneration in Northern Ireland.<sup>27</sup> He worked closely with community organizations to ensure that US aid, through the IFI, was targeted at disadvantaged areas. Meissner also insisted that US trade missions visited these areas so that local activists could pitch for investment.

After Brown and Meissner were killed in Croatia, there was some concern that the Commerce Department's work in Ireland would be seriously compromised. While there were obvious hurdles, Virginia Manuel, Meissner's assistant on Irish programs, had sound "institutional memory" and a good relationship with Irish politicians and business leaders. She helped maintain the continuity of Commerce Department policy and brought a wealth of experience from working on regeneration projects in Maine – a state with similar economic problems to those of Northern Ireland.<sup>28</sup>

Manuel continued working with community organizations, trying to help them grow into vital agencies for economic regeneration. She used the resources of her department to assist in developing a range of services, from job training programs to child care facilities. Manuel also encouraged some groups to move away from grant support and become self-sufficient by launching their own business ventures. To further this process, she helped arrange for community leaders to cross the Atlantic and study the most successful Community Development Corporations in the US, including Focus Hope in Detroit and the New Community Corporation in Newark. She believes that this experience enabled the participants to improve their organizations in Northern Ireland and, perhaps more importantly, forge strong cross-community bonds.<sup>29</sup>

Manuel's support for grassroots community development was part of a wider strategy coordinated by Jim Lyons, George Mitchell's successor as Irish Economic Adviser. From his experience serving as the US observer on the IFI board, Lyons was particularly interested in the potential of micro-enterprise funds to stimulate community regeneration. In 1999, he helped launch the Aspire program to provide small loans to Belfast businesses that had difficulty getting financing from traditional sources. Most of Aspire's funds were directed to disadvantaged areas to help generate employment and increase services for local people. Since its inception, the program has provided over 80 businesses with more than 500,000 GBP in loans. Its work has been widely praised and there are plans to extend its operations to other parts of the province.<sup>30</sup>

Lyons and Manuel also helped ensure that at least one or two Commerce Department trade missions visited Northern Ireland each year. These missions typically consisted of small groups of executives from knowledge-based industries, but more high-powered delegations were occasionally assembled. Just after the signing of the Belfast Agreement, Commerce Secretary William Daley traveled to Northern Ireland with a group of executives from eight "Fortune 500" companies, including Motorola, Pfizer, and Pitney Bowes. The Clinton administration was always quick to claim results from these efforts, holding press conferences at the Commerce Department when companies that had participated in trade missions decided to invest.<sup>31</sup>

The White House also worked closely with Northern Ireland's Industrial Development Board (IDB) and other economic agencies to plan trade missions to the US. The most ambitious of these missions was an Investment Roadshow, led by Secretary of State Mo Mowlam, which toured America in October 1998. At conferences in 11 major cities, business executives were given a lavish presentation on the potential for making money in Northern Ireland. Nationalist and unionist political leaders delivered optimistic assessments for permanent peace, while senior directors of US companies with business in Ulster provided glowing testimonials of the success of their operations.<sup>32</sup>

In pitching Northern Ireland, Commerce Department representatives and Irish officials usually emphasized the tariff free market access to the European Union and the extremely attractive financial assistance packages. They also pointed to a young, productive, highly educated, English-speaking labor force, which was skilled in new technology. There was little sentimental appeal. Instead, Clinton officials stressed the low risk of labor unrest and an average hourly wage that was 36 percent lower than that paid in the US.<sup>33</sup>

Both Virginia Manuel and Jim Lyons found, however, that despite all the investment incentives, the "biggest single obstacle to business development in Northern Ireland was the perception, if not the reality, of continued political instability."<sup>34</sup> When dealing with US business leaders, Manuel says she tried to give a "realistic but positive" assessment of the province. However, she always found that outbreaks of violence "made it harder to convince people to join trade missions, let alone invest their money."<sup>35</sup> Manuel is convinced that the political uncertainty caused major American companies to shy away from large-scale investments and that whatever successes the trade missions achieved came from facilitating partnerships and joint ventures between US and Irish SMEs.

#### John Cullinane and the Friends of Belfast

While the Clinton administration's drive to get American business leaders involved in Northern Ireland had mixed results, there were a few individuals who did make a significant contribution. One of the most prominent was John Cullinane, the Boston-based founder of Cullinet Software – a company that reached \$1billion valuation on the New York Stock Exchange in 1985. With parents from Co. Waterford, Cullinane says he was motivated by a family tradition of "giving something back to Ireland." He also developed an interest in Dublin's vibrant high-tech sector and began planting seed money in a number of fledgling companies.<sup>36</sup>

Cullinane's investments in the Republic eventually brought him to the attention of some of Northern Ireland politicians and economic development officials. In October 1994, he met with leaders of a Belfast City Council trade delegation who were trying to establish new business links with Boston. Their presentation so impressed Cullinane that he invited the group to return to the US to make a follow up pitch at the annual American Ireland Fund dinner. Shortly afterwards, Cullinane agreed to join with Governor William Weld in a Massachusetts delegation which traveled to Northern Ireland as part of Ron Brown's mission in December 1994.<sup>37</sup> What he saw during the trip helped convince Cullinane of the province's potential and ignited a desire to help the peace process by supporting economic development.<sup>38</sup>

Cullinane's first project was promoting a US-Ireland Technology Fund – inspired by a highly successful technology research scheme between the US and Israel called the Bilateral Industrial Research and Development (BIRD) Foundation. As the technology fund was originally conceived, the US, Britain, Ireland, and the European Union (EU) would each contribute \$20 million which would be used for loans to Irish high-tech firms undertaking research and development in cooperation with American partner companies. Cullinane believed the fund would be mutually beneficial to the US and Ireland by creating jobs on both sides of the Atlantic and by providing American companies with much cheaper research and development of products.<sup>39</sup>

In February 1995, while attending a White House dinner, Cullinane sat at Bill Clinton's table and had a detailed discussion about the merits of the technology fund. The President then arranged meetings with his staff to work out details of the initiative. Cullinane recalls that selling the technology fund was a prolonged process in which his close associate, Frank Costello, played a major role. Costello, who, as Chairman of Boston Ireland Ventures, had years of experience in transatlantic economic development initiatives, also had important political connections from serving as a top aide to Mayor Ray Flynn and Congressman Joe Kennedy. Together, Costello and Cullinane eventually helped convince key decision-makers in Washington, London, and Dublin of the technology fund's viability and its potential for boosting Northern Ireland's high-tech sector.<sup>40</sup>

The technology fund, which is financed by the IFI, was formally launched in 1996 as the Research and Development between Ireland and the United States (RADIUS) program. It has since expanded to include Canadian and EU companies interested in joint ventures in product and process development with Irish firms. While there was some initial criticism that RADIUS program sites were not located in West Belfast, the program has won considerable praise for its catalytic role in high-tech innovation.<sup>41</sup> Cullinane and his colleagues also stress its importance as a positive example of the benefits of cross-border business cooperation.<sup>42</sup>

After working on the RADIUS program, Cullinane began making numerous trips to Ireland to meet with political and business leaders. He soon became a featured speaker at economic conferences and began formulating his vision for the regeneration of the Northern Ireland economy. Echoing the basic principles of the Clinton administration, he stressed the need for emerging Northern Ireland high-tech firms to break into the global market through partnerships with larger US corporations. Cullinane also urged companies to end their dependency on government grants by securing foreign venture capital. To facilitate this process, he helped organize and fund an annual Technology Investment and Partnering Opportunities conference at Harvard University where companies from Israel and both parts of Ireland could explore joint ventures and secure investment capital.<sup>43</sup>

Through his expanding work in Northern Ireland, Cullinane began to build a close relationship with leaders of Belfast City Council's economic development committee. In 1997, as part of a larger strategy to attract foreign investment, the Council appointed him as Belfast's Special Economic Advisor for North America.<sup>44</sup> Working on a pro bono basis, Cullinane used his position to help create the Friends of Belfast – an informal network of powerful US business leaders, academics, and professionals who were willing to promote the city's economic opportunities.<sup>45</sup> In November 1998, the Friends, in close cooperation with the economic development agencies in Northern Ireland, arranged for over 40 small businesses from Belfast to promote their products during a three-day event in Boston. The show also featured workshops on business development and matchmaking seminars with US companies.<sup>46</sup> The April 2000 Belfast Trade Show was expanded to include a presentation in Pittsburgh and a bi-partisan sales pitch from the main political parties in the City Council. Both events generated considerable business for the participating companies and offered an important forum for publicizing Belfast's "economic renaissance."<sup>47</sup>

In November 1999, Chris McGimpsey, then chairman of the City Council's Economic Development Committee, led a team across the Atlantic to meet with Cullinane and discuss expanding the Friends network.<sup>48</sup> Since then, new chapters have been established in Denver, New York, and Pittsburgh, and there are current efforts to include several other cities. The Pittsburgh and New York groups are led respectively by Ted McConnell and John Connorton, both politically connected attorneys who have been active in Irish affairs for several years. Jim Lyons chairs a Denver chapter which includes Mike Sullivan, former Ambassador to the Irish Republic, and members of the Colorado Irish Business Network, a group of executives from local companies that have operations in Northern Ireland.<sup>49</sup> All four groups hold regular networking functions at which they promote Belfast and help organize transatlantic trade delegations. Some of the chapters, working in conjunction with Invest Northern Ireland, the province's new economic development agency, are currently exploring the possibility of establishing high-tech business incubators in their cities. The first of these facilities, designed to help smaller firms expand and break into the US market, was opened in Boston in late 2001.50 With such initiatives, Friends activists are convinced their network, while still a small-scale operation, can become an important catalyst for economic development. The realization of this potential, however, depends on a number of variables. The most important will be the willingness of Belfast City Council to prioritize the initiative and the continued commitment of activists in the US.51

#### The International Fund for Ireland-MacBride Principles Controversy

The Clinton administration's private investment initiatives were part of a dual strategy which included providing direct financial aid through the International Fund for Ireland. In the November package, the White House proposed raising the IFI contribution by \$20 million over two years for projected figures of \$29.6 million in 1996 and 1997.<sup>52</sup> Efforts to secure this money from Congress, however, were hampered by a number of political problems. During the week that the Clinton administration announced its increase, the syndicated television show *Inside Edition* ran a feature which criticized the Fund. The report contained interviews with Northern Ireland political activists who accused the IFI of wasting money on frivolous projects instead of targeting deprived areas and promoting economic equality.<sup>53</sup> The program also featured Congressman Scott Klug (R-WI), who had solicited co-sponsors for a bill to end US support

for the IFI in a memo entitled "The Leprechauns Are Looting Our Gold."<sup>54</sup> Controversy over the *Inside Edition* broadcast had barely subsided when Senator Jesse Helms issued proposals to cut the Fund entirely or else link continued US financial backing to IRA arms decommissioning. His proposals were only withdrawn following a vigorous lobbying campaign spearheaded by Dermott Gallagher, the Irish Ambassador in Washington.<sup>55</sup>

It was against this backdrop that Congressman Benjamin Gilman (R-NY), the incoming chairman of the House International Relations Committee, launched a campaign to require projects seeking IFI money to adhere to a set of "Principles of Economic Justice." These principles were almost identical to the MacBride Principles – nine equal opportunity guidelines for US firms operating in Northern Ireland. Since its launch in 1984, the MacBride campaign, led by a coalition of Irish-American lobby groups, had persuaded more than a dozen states and almost 50 cities to enact laws that tied their investments to the will-ingness of US companies in Ulster to counteract employment discrimination.<sup>56</sup>

Clinton had voiced his support for the MacBride Principles during the 1992 presidential campaign and saw impartial assistance as fundamental to his economic strategy. Yet White House officials were convinced by the British government's contention that new legislation introduced under the Fair Employment Act of 1989 had made MacBride unnecessary. Clinton aides also listened to political leaders in Northern Ireland, particularly John Hume, the leader of the Social Democratic and Labour Party, who saw the regulatory and monitoring requirements of the MacBride Principles as a "hassle" which could become a disincentive for companies to invest. There was also concern that MacBride would place onerous burdens on small businesses and community organizations, thus undermining IFI efforts at economic regeneration in disadvantaged neighborhoods. In addition, the Clinton administration believed that linking MacBride to IFI spending would antagonize unionists, who saw the campaign as a republican divestment strategy aimed at destabilizing Northern Ireland. This issue became increasingly important to Clinton officials as the White House tried to convince unionists that US involvement in the peace process was impartial.<sup>57</sup>

For these reasons, the Clinton administration began working against the MacBride-IFI initiative. At various hearings and committee meetings, White House officials expressed their support for the principles but opposed their incorporation into federal law. Richard Holbroke, Assistant Secretary of State for European and Canadian Affairs, outlined the administration's position in a hearing on the "U.S. Economic Role in the Peace Process in Northern Ireland" in March 1995:

While we support the MacBride Principles, the Administration sees no reason to promote additional legislation in the Congress. Federal enactment of the MacBride Principles would add reporting requirements on U.S. companies investing and operating in Northern

Ireland. To put the Principles into specific legislation could have an inhibiting effect on the investment goals we seek. The proposed U.S. legislation is coming at a time when the British Government has strict anti-discriminatory legislation in force and the U.S. Administration is attempting to reduce regulatory and other requirements on U.S. companies. We must be sensitive to the need not to hobble American businesses with complicated requirements which businesses from other countries are not bound by. The key is the actual legislation and practice in Northern Ireland, which we will monitor closely.<sup>58</sup>

The White House ensured that the MacBride Principles were not a major issue at the Washington Investment Conference by limiting debate to a small breakout session. Clinton officials also endorsed a proposal by Congressman Lee Hamilton (D-Ind.) which would have made adherence to MacBride a non-binding but recognized goal. Still, although Hamilton was supported by Jean Kennedy Smith, US Ambassador to Ireland, and by William Crowe, US Ambassador to Britain, the House International Relations Committee voted against him by a large margin.

Despite their victory against the Hamilton proposal, the MacBride lobby, faced with further hurdles on Capitol Hill, eventually compromised on the wording of their legislation. Irish-American activists accepted that IFI grant applicants "should" rather than "shall" adhere to the principles and included a provision that there would be no quotas or reverse discrimination. The nuances of these changes were sufficient to convince some skeptics that the MacBride proposal was now acceptable and would not damage the work of the International Fund.<sup>59</sup> In spring 1996, a foreign aid bill (HR1561) with the MacBride-IFI linkage passed through a Senate and House conference and a full congressional session. Congress also voted to give \$19.6 million in financial support to the IFI for the next two years.<sup>60</sup>

The euphoria of MacBride activists was tempered in April 1996 when Bill Clinton vetoed HR 1561, primarily because he believed its sweeping cuts would undermine vital foreign policy objectives. In spite of this explanation, 11 Irish-American groups released a statement expressing "deep disappointment" with Clinton's opposition to the MacBride-IFI link. Fr. Sean McManus, the principal MacBride advocate in Washington, later accused the president of a "terrible betrayal" that could destroy his political support among Irish-Americans.<sup>61</sup> In response, another prominent group of Irish-Americans, many of whom were key figures in the MacBride campaign, issued a rebuttal of the Clinton critics. While stating that they did "not agree with each and every position of the Administration," they acknowledged "that Ireland and Irish-America has no greater friend than Bill Clinton."<sup>62</sup> As this internecine squabble intensified, Ben Gilman wrote a scathing article in the *Irish Echo* which lambasted "Clinton's

[w]oeful [r]ecord on MacBride" and criticized a number of recent IFI projects for not targeting deprived areas. The clear implication was that if there was no MacBride linkage then backing for continued IFI funding could not be guaranteed.<sup>63</sup>

MacBride supporters were convinced that the wrangling over Clinton's veto had considerable impact within the administration, especially in the run-up to the 1996 presidential election. After the Democratic Party endorsed a platform which included full support for the MacBride Principles, Clinton released a letter emphasizing his commitment to "equal opportunity and fair employment" in Northern Ireland. He asked IFI administrators to ensure that the intent of the MacBride proposal be "carried out to the greatest extent possible." The president also reiterated his position that HR 1561 was vetoed for "reasons entirely unrelated" to the MacBride section.<sup>64</sup>

Fr. Sean McManus and his associates assumed the Clinton administration would now accept the MacBride-IFI linkage. But when Ben Gilman again attached a MacBride rider to a new foreign aid bill (HR 1486) after the presidential election, White House staff renewed opposition. The administration seemed generally satisfied with the changes that had been made in the wording of the MacBride provision but still felt it should not be written into federal law.<sup>65</sup> Clinton officials did, however, accept the overall revisions contained in HR 1486. And since the president did not have the option of a line item veto, the requirement that IFI fund recipients should adhere to the MacBride Principles became law when Clinton signed the Omnibus Appropriations and Authorization Bill in October 1998.<sup>66</sup>

Given the conflict during its passage, the MacBride-IFI law has been implemented with surprisingly little controversy. Senior IFI administrators maintain that the linkage has made little impact on their operations; they remain adamant that financial aid has been impartially distributed since the Fund's inception.<sup>67</sup> The politicians and activists who led the MacBride campaign seem to generally accept their assertions.<sup>68</sup> This may be because successive independent investigations have praised International Fund programs for creating economic opportunity, focusing on disadvantaged areas, and promoting crosscommunity cooperation. The most systematic of these reports, released by KPMG management consultants in October 2001, estimated that IFI projects had created over 32,000 jobs since 1986, with a further 5,400 in the pipeline. The KPMG study also showed that more than 90 percent of IFI money had gone to its designated disadvantaged areas and over 11,000 people had participated in its cross-community and cross-border programs.<sup>69</sup> KPMG praised the IFI's ability to target social exclusion and generally reiterated the findings of an earlier report which concluded that:

[b]y tightly integrating its economic development and reconciliation activities, the Fund has stimulated the development of a range of new activities and new contacts both between the communities in Northern Ireland and between North and South. In this way, the Fund has made a major contribution to the development of an economic and cross-community dynamic in Northern Ireland and the Border Counties which has had an important role in underpinning the Peace Process in Northern Ireland.<sup>70</sup>

The IFI still draws fire over some of the projects it has supported, and there are lingering criticisms that its funding procedures remain overly bureaucratic.<sup>71</sup> But the KPMG reports and other independent studies provide convincing evidence of the important role the Fund has played in the economic development of disadvantaged areas in Northern Ireland.<sup>72</sup> By focusing on cross-border and cross-community projects, the IFI has tried to nurture reconciliation by showing both traditions that cooperation can bring mutual economic benefit. What remains inconclusive, however, is the degree to which these inter-communal ventures have actually brought reconciliation between participants.

#### CONCLUSION

The Clinton administration saw economic development as an essential complement to its political initiatives in support of the Northern Ireland peace process. Washington strategists were convinced that political progress had to be reinforced by an equitably distributed peace dividend that would bring substantial material benefits to both communities. There was an assumption, backed by a considerable body of theoretical literature, that improved economic conditions, particularly in areas that had been hardest hit by violence, could foster crosscommunity cooperation and reconciliation.

The Clinton administration, however, never saw the promotion of economic development in purely altruistic terms. Its appeals for greater levels of American investment in Northern Ireland were based on taking advantage of low wage levels, the substantial government subsidies, and a workforce that was well trained and unlikely to make demands which would jeopardize profits. The White House also believed that peace could provide greater security for US companies whose investments were at the core of the Republic's "Celtic Tiger" economy. In a broader context, the Irish initiatives were framed within a foreign policy that sought the resolution of regional conflicts as a means of accelerating the free movement of American capital and commodities through globalization.

The Washington and Pittsburgh conferences, combined with the frequent trade missions, represented an unprecedented effort to persuade American business leaders to invest in Northern Ireland. Figures from the province's economic development agencies, and the work of individuals like John Cullinane, suggest that the White House enjoyed some success. Between 1994 and 2000, the US remained Northern Ireland's largest export market and the most important source of internationally mobile investment. American firms directly invested

almost \$1.5 billion, creating the potential for over 10,000 new jobs.<sup>73</sup> The number of wholly or partly-owned US firms in the province rose to well over 100, with major investments from Seagate Technology, Emerson Electric, Caterpillar, All State, and Raytheon.<sup>74</sup> These companies provide about 22,000 jobs. In addition, a number of economic analysts claim that the example of US firms locating in the province helped create a "halo effect" which gave confidence to corporate executives in Britain and the Far East that their investments would be secure and profitable.<sup>75</sup>

Yet, while the Clinton administration deserves credit for its efforts, there is little evidence to show a direct link between the economic initiatives and actual investments. Only a few companies cited White House encouragement among the factors which helped sway their decision to choose Northern Ireland.<sup>76</sup> Indeed, some analysts maintain that the higher level of US investment after 1994 was primarily determined by natural and global factors, particularly the boom in the technology sector, which would have brought greater investment anyway.<sup>77</sup> More importantly, even with the increased inward investment during the Clinton administration, the levels achieved fell well short of expectations. While there are conflicting explanations for this failure, there is widespread acceptance that there remains a major gap between actual inward investment and the levels required to sustain economic growth in Northern Ireland.<sup>78</sup>

One of the most troubling consequences of the failure to attract sufficient investment is the impact on disadvantaged communities. Following specific government guidelines, and in keeping with the goals of the Clinton administration, the IDB tried to encourage foreign companies to locate in areas of "New Targeting Social Need." Between 1995-2000, 89 percent of inward investment went to these areas, promising 11,101 (88 percent) of total new jobs created.<sup>79</sup> Yet these investments have had only a limited impact. Studies of West Belfast, in particular, have found little indication of a peace dividend. The quality and quantity of jobs created has been much less than official pronouncements and there continues to be high levels of poverty, underemployment, and social marginalization.<sup>80</sup> Consequently, the areas most effected by the troubles, which have been the source of much of the violence, have not experienced the promised rewards of outside investment and wholesale economic regeneration. In these communities the power of the republican and loyalist paramilitaries has remained pervasive.

Partly in recognition of this problem, strategists in Northern Ireland's revamped job creation agency, Invest Northern Ireland, have targeted foreign direct investment, especially from US knowledge-based companies, as an essential component for future economic development.<sup>81</sup> As such, there have been calls for the Bush administration to appoint a new economic envoy and support greater numbers of trade missions.<sup>82</sup> But the prospects for such increased involvement are limited. While administration officials pay lip service to the pol-

icy of supporting the peace process with economic aid, and the White House helped organize a US-Ireland Business Summit in September 2002, Northern Ireland has been relegated well down the Bush administration's list of priorities. In addition, the ongoing weakness in the US economy has greatly reduced the potential for investment from America. Inward investor visits to Northern Ireland reached an all-time-low in 2002.<sup>83</sup> Under such circumstances, it seems that the effort to attract foreign investment will continue to face major hurdles for the foreseeable future.

The "investment deficit" is just one of the elements in an ongoing debate over the impact of the peace process on Northern Ireland's economy.84 Economic development officials are quick to emphasize some of the positive achievements over the past several years. Northern Ireland's manufacturing output has continued to outperform the UK average. There are record employment levels and unemployment has steadily declined.85 Retail spending has sharply increased and Belfast city center, in particular, has experienced a boom in new civic construction, department stores, hotels, and restaurants.<sup>86</sup> Yet many sectors which hoped to benefit from the peace process have not experienced the expected dividends. Tourism, for example, while rising to record levels after the first IRA ceasefire, was unable to sustain this growth level in subsequent years. More troubling, however, is the persistence of underlying structural weaknesses in the Northern Ireland economy. These include a bloated public sector, a relatively high percentage of manufacturing in declining traditional industries, and a failure of many companies to adequately invest in research and development. In its 2001 annual review of Northern Ireland, PriceWaterhouseCoopers reached the alarming conclusion that the economy was only growing at half the rate needed to match the province's expanding population.87

Despite its concerns over the MacBride Principles linkage and threats that cash support might be cut entirely in Congress, the White House fought to maintain a \$19.6 million yearly donation to the International Fund for Ireland and helped secure an additional \$5.4 million in 2001. Independent assessments have shown that IFI projects brought important economic benefits to disadvantaged areas and promoted cross-community interaction.88 One of the principal goals of this cash support, and of the drive to secure private investment and broader economic development, was to nurture cross-community reconciliation. Recent research suggests, however, that there has been little success. The 2002 University of Ulster Life and Times Survey showed that more people from both communities are happier than they were in 1996 to live and work separately and to send their children to denominational schools.<sup>89</sup> Studies of the mobility between Belfast's peaceline communities revealed "harrowing and depressing" results which showed a steep decrease in the numbers of residents who worked in integrated workplaces and who were willing to shop in the "other side's territory."90 Hope that this might change over time has hardly been encouraged by the findings of a Community Relations Council report which found that the roots of bigotry were already evident in children as young as three years of age.<sup>91</sup> The ongoing interface conflicts in North and East Belfast are just one of the outward manifestations of the resilience of sectarianism in Northern Ireland. It is hard to avoid the conclusion that despite hopes it would foster contact and reconciliation, community relations have actually deteriorated during the peace process.

The apparent failure of economic development to help improve community relations has been reflected in, and conditioned by, the inability of Ulster's politicians to secure political stability. In the Assembly, unionist and nationalist MLAs worked together for mutually beneficial economic objectives. Many acknowledged that continued political uncertainty significantly undermined the realization of a peace dividend.<sup>92</sup> Yet the province's leaders never put economic self-interest above fundamental political differences. For most Northern Ireland politicians, the experience of government failed to create any real sense of mutual confidence or trust. At the beginning of 2003, the Assembly is under its fourth suspension and there is little prospect it will be reconvened soon. There is a general assumption that upcoming elections, if they are held, will further polarize Ulster politics by bringing substantial gains to the Democratic Unionist Party and Sinn Féin.

#### Endnotes

I am indebted to Dr. David Charters, the two referees, and all those who offered invaluable comments on earlier drafts of this paper.

- 1. The Irish American Cultural Institute, based in Morristown, New Jersey, provided support for this article through the Irish Research Endowment given by the Irish Institute of New York.
- 2. Frank Millar, "Clinton Envoy Assists on North Deadlock," The Irish Times, 17 January 2001.
- 3. David Sharrock, "U.S. Aid for Ulster Less Than Expected," The Guardian, 3 November 1994.
- "Supporting Peace in Northern Ireland," US State Department Dispatch 5, no. 45 (7 November 1994), p. 755.
- 5. Virginia Manuel, "Northern Ireland is on the Move in a Changed Climate," *Business America* 118, no. 9 (September 1997). Despite the optimism at its launch, the AMBIT program received a lukewarm response from Irish companies. To boost the number of participants, the program was opened to leaders of community development organizations. But from 1995 to the end of 2000, only about 75 people had taken part in the scheme.
- Andrew J. Wilson, "The Irish Peace Process And Cultural Training Program Act 1998 (Walsh Visa Program): A Case Study In US Economic Support For The Good Friday Agreement," *Irish Political Studies* 16 (2001), pp. 245-56.
- 7. Conor O'Clery, *The Greening of the White House: The Inside Story of How America Tried to Bring Peace to Ireland* (Dublin: Gill and Macmillan, 1996), p. 215.
- Bill Clinton, "Remarks Announcing the Appointment of George Mitchell as Special Adviser for Economic Initiatives in Ireland," *Weekly Compilation of Presidential Documents* 30, no. 48 (5 December 1994).
- 9. The International Fund for Ireland was established in 1986 to support the Anglo-Irish Agreement with financial aid for economic development projects. The US remains the largest

single contributor, but the Fund also receives donations from New Zealand, Canada, the European Union, and, until recently, Australia.

- For a classic articulation of the administration's policy rationale, see "Remarks by the U.S. Ambassador to the Republic of Ireland, Michael J. Sullivan, Before the Northern Ireland Chamber of Commerce," Belfast, 17 November 1999.
- 11. For a concise analysis of the economic principles which shaped Clinton's foreign policy, see David Sanger, "Economic Engine for Foreign Policy," *The New York Times*, 28 December 2000. By 2002, there were over 570 American companies in the Republic of Ireland employing over 89,000 people. The US was the Republic's largest source of inward investment and annual exports by American companies exceeded 26 billion euros – 84 percent of all foreign manufacturing exports.
- 12. Sean Byrne and Michael J. Ayulo, "External Economic Aid in Ethno-Political Conflict: A View From Northern Ireland," *Security Dialogue* 29, no. 4 (1998), p. 425.
- 13. Ibid., p. 426.
- 14. John Paul Lederach, *Building Peace: Sustainable Reconciliation in Divided Societies* (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace, 1997).
- 15. Byrne and Ayulo, "External Economic Aid," p. 432. See also Mervyn Love, *Peacebuilding Through Reconciliation in Northern Ireland* (Aldershot, UK: Avebury Press, 1995).
- Milton Esman, *Peaceworks: Can Foreign Aid Moderate Ethnic Conflict?* (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace, 1997); and Sean Byrne and Cynthia Irvin, "A Shared Common Sense: Perceptions of the Material Effects and Impacts of Economic Growth in Northern Ireland," *Civil Wars* 5 no.1 (Spring 2002).
- 17. Ivan Fallows and James Strodes, *Dream Maker: The Rise and Fall of John Z. De Lorean* (New York: Putnam, 1983).
- 18. In late 1994, the White House helped organize a similar business conference in Morocco which was designed to support the Oslo peace accords between Israel and the Palestinians.
- 19. Michael Keane, "The White House Conference," Irish America (July/August 1995), p. 23.
- Cliff Taylor, "Irish Firms Must Turn U.S. Goodwill to Advantage," *The Irish Times*, 27 May 1995.
- 21. Frank Connolly, "U.S. Encourages Adams, Mayhew Meeting," *The Sunday Business Post*, 21 May 1995.
- "Time Well Spent," (Editorial) *The Irish Echo*, 31 May 1995. For a more cynical view of the Washington gathering, see Kevin Cullen, "Dining for Ireland," *Fortnight* (July/August 1995).
- 23. Jim Fitzpatrick, "Shadow of Drumcree Hangs Over Pittsburgh," *The Irish News*, 7 October 1996.
- 24. Rosie Cowan, "Ulster Firms All Set for U.S.," The Belfast Telegraph, 1 October 1996.
- 25. Jane Suiter, "Lisburn Bombs Overshadow Pittsburgh," The Irish Times, 8 October 1996.
- 26. Seamus Boyd, "USA Switches on Economic Lights . . .," The Irish News, 30 November 1995.
- For an excellent overview of Meissner's vision of economic development in Northern Ireland and the border counties, see his presentation, "The American Role," *Hearings on the Economic Consequences of Peace*, Forum for Peace and Reconciliation, Dublin Castle, 16 December 1994.
- 28. In 1996, the IFI introduced the Ron Brown Business Development Program. Under this scheme, a small group of business executives, from both sides of the border, attend an intensive two-week management training course at Babson College near Boston.
- Author interview with Virginia Manuel, Senior Adviser, Assistant Secretary's Office, US Department of Commerce, 22 May 2000.

- 30. Author interview with James Lyons, former Special Adviser for Economic Initiatives in Ireland, 8 November 2001. See also, Adrienne McGill, "Businesses Find that a Small Loan can Make a Big Difference," *Belfast News Letter*, 5 June 2001; and Robin Morton, "Micro-Loan Firm Breaks Through Finance Barrier," *The Belfast Telegraph*, 8 January 2002.
- "U.S. Secretary of Commerce William Daley Hosts Announcement of User Technology Associates New Facility in Northern Ireland," U.S. Commerce Department News, 15 March 1999.
- 32. For a report on a typical presentation during this tour, see Ann Marrill, "Northern Ireland Hopes Peace Will Bring Jobs," *The Minneapolis Star-Tribune*, 20 October 1998.
- Ron Brown quoted in Paul Lewis, "Clinton Urges U.S. Investment to Cement Ulster Peace," The New York Times, 26 May 1995.
- 34. Author interview with James Lyons, 8 November 2001.
- 35. Author interview with Virginia Manuel, 22 May 2000. For an example of this, see Christopher Walker, "Drumcree Crisis Scares Off U.S. Delegation," *The Times*, 7 July 2000.
- Author interview with John Cullinane, 11 May 2000. For an overview of Cullinane's investment strategy in Ireland, see Tom Nitile, "Cullinane Sees Green in Irish Software Firms," *The Boston Herald*, 25 March 1996.
- 37. Kevin Cullen, "Belfast Trade Group Seeks Hub Investment," *The Boston Globe*, 8 October 1994.
- 38. Author interview with John Cullinane, 11 October 2000.
- 39. Robert Connolly, "Hub Software Honcho Boosts U.S.-Irish Deals," *The Boston Herald*, 1 May 1995.
- 40. Author interview with Frank Costello, 9 June 2000.
- 41. Anne Cadwallader, "Gilman Expresses Serious Concern About IFI Funding," *The Irish News*, 24 April 1996.
- 42. Author interview with Frank Costello, 9 June 2000.
- 43. Bernard Wolfson, "Bay State Hosts Irish, Israeli Firms," The Boston Herald, 6 May 1997.
- 44. Belfast City Council launched its Economic Development Strategy 1995-2000 in May 1995. As part of this initiative, the council created Investment Belfast, a public/private sector partnership to promote inward investment. The council also developed an Atlantic Rim Partnership to establish close commercial ties between Belfast and Boston, Halifax (Nova Scotia), and Portland (Maine). Development (Economic Development) Sub-Committee, *Atlantic Rim Initiative*, Item no. 2.2, 8 September 1999.
- 45. Author interview with John Cullinane, 11 May 2000. Cullinane hoped to build a network similar to the Boston-Derry Ventures initiative. Ted Kelly, President of Liberty Mutual Insurance, convinced him of the untapped potential of Irish-American business leaders. In 1994, Cullinane helped persuade Kelly to join him on Ron Brown's business delegation to Belfast. The visit was a catalyst for the company's opening of a software development center in 1996. By 2000 it was employing over 200 people and its investment opened the way for other companies to locate in Belfast.
- Author interview with Laura Leonard, Economic Development Officer for Investment, Belfast City Council, 8 May 2000.
- 47. Internal reports by Belfast City Council's Economic Development Sub-Committee estimate that the 1998 mission led to over 20 Million (GBP) in business deals for the city and the creation of 150 jobs among the firms that participated. In its initial review of the 2000 mission, the sub-committee calculated 10 million (GBP) in business deals. Development (Economic Development) Sub-Committee, *Belfast Trade Mission 2000*, Item No. 52, 7 June 2000.
- 48. Author interview with Chris McGimpsey, Chairman of Belfast City Council Economic Development Committee, 5 June 2000.

- 49. Author interview with James Lyons, 20 December 2002.
- 50. "Council Builds Bridge Across the Atlantic," Belfast News Letter, 23 May 2002.
- 51. Author correspondence with Frank Costello, 17 December 2002.
- 52. The Clinton administration was the first to include funding for the IFI in its budget proposal. The cash had previously been acquired through Irish-American legislators on Capitol Hill.
- 53. Frank McNally, "U.S. Television Show Digs the Dirt on Fund for Ireland," *The Irish Times*, 3 November 1994.
- 54. Guy Gugliotta, "Leprechaun Memo Yields Wrath of Irish," The Washington Post, 28 June 1994.
- 55. Since its inception in 1986, the IFI has had to weather fierce criticism. As an outgrowth of the Anglo-Irish Agreement, it was initially condemned by many unionists as "blood money," designed as a "sweetener" to help them stomach a political deal they strongly opposed. On the other hand, some nationalists criticized the Fund for not devoting enough cash to disadvantaged Catholic areas. Occasionally, both communities jointly attacked IFI projects for squandering money on prosperous businesses or supporting schemes which seemed to offer little economic benefit.
- 56. Ray O'Hanlon, The New Irish Americans (Niwat, CO: Roberts Reinhart, 1998), pp. 207-11.
- 57. Andrew J. Wilson, "The Billy Boys Meet Slick Willy: The Ulster Unionist Party and the American Dimension to the Northern Ireland Peace Process," *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 11 (2000), pp. 121-37.
- Richard C. Holbrooke, Testimony to US Congress. 104th Congress 1st Session, "Questions and Answers Submitted for the Record," *House Committee on International Relations*, Hearings held 15 March 1995.
- 59. Author interview with Fr. Sean McManus, Chairman of Irish National Caucus, 21 September 2000.
- 60. Sean Cronin, "MacBride Principles Keeping Fund Alive in Climate of Cuts," *The Irish Times*, 2 June 1995. MacBride activists claim that the accountability that their legislation would bring to IFI money was decisive in securing support among legislators. The level of funding to the IFI was maintained at \$19.6 million until 2001 when Irish-American congressional leaders sponsored a provision which increased the US contribution by \$5.5 million. The Bush administration maintained the funding level at \$25 million for 2002.
- 61. Ray O'Hanlon, "Irish Attack Clinton U-Turn," The Irish Echo, 24 April 1996.
- Conor O'Clery, "Irish-American Leaders Reject Priest's Criticisms of Clinton," The Irish Times, 29 April 1996; and Fr. Sean McManus, "MacBride Principles," *The Irish Times*, 9 May 1996.
- 63. Ben Gilman, "Clinton's Woeful Record on MacBride," The Irish Echo, 26 June 1996.
- 64. Joe Carroll, "Clinton Supports Spirit of MacBride Principles," The Irish Times, 29 August 1996.
- 65. Ray O'Hanlon, "More MacBride Discord in DC," The Irish Echo, 14 May 1997.
- 66. Fr. Sean McManus, "The Clinton Administration on the Linking of the MacBride Principles to the International Fund for Ireland," Undated Irish National Caucus policy paper, p. 6.
- 67. Author interview with Senior Director of the International Fund for Ireland, 25 July 2001.
- 68. Author interview with Fr. Sean McManus, 27 July 2001.
- 69. KPMG Consulting, *The International Fund for Ireland: Assessment of the Fund's Impacts to 30* September 2000 (October 2001), p. 42.
- 70. KPMG Consulting, Colin Strutt, and NIERC, Assessment of the Impacts of the International Fund for Ireland 1987-1997 (October 1998), p. 86. Similar conclusions were reached in reports released by the European Commission in 1997 and 1999. A USAID investigation in 1996 concluded that the IFI was "complying with the principles of economic justice," and was " the best and most logical local partner through which the U.S. could positively engage in changing

Northern Ireland's embattled society."

- 71. Sean Byrne and Cynthia Irvin, "A Shared Common Sense," found that some community group leaders still believe there is too much bureaucracy preventing funds getting to grass-roots organizations and that the IFI's work had brought very little reconciliation between the communities. For a more polemic attack on the IFI, see Tom Hayden, *Irish on the Inside: In Search of the Soul of Irish America* (London: Verso Books, 2001), p. 189.
- 72. A report released by the European Court of Auditors, for example, found deficiencies in the evaluation of IFI project applications and post-grant monitoring. Individual projects, such as the spending of 110,000 (GBP) on an equestrian center without commercial appraisal, were also questioned. Despite these problems, the report was broadly supportive in the way in which IFI money was spent. See, for example, Pat Smyth, "Audit Finds "weakness" in Two Peace Funds," *The Irish Times*, 12 April 2000; and Tim O'Brien, "EU Report Criticizes Take-Up of International Funds for N.I.," *The Irish Times*, 17 January 2001. For a defense of the IFI, see William McCarter, "International Fund for Ireland," *The Irish Times*, 30 January 2001.
- 73. Industrial Development Board of Northern Ireland, U.S. Investment in Northern Ireland, October 2000. See also Nigel Tilsson, "Clinton's 600m Legacy to the Ulster Economy," The Belfast Telegraph, 12 December 2000; and Rob Evans, "Clinton Invests in Ulster Peace," The Guardian, 11 December 2000.
- Sir Reg Empey, "North American Links Crucial to Northern Ireland's Economic Development," Address to NI American Business Council, IDB Press Release, 22 June 2000.
- Bruce Robinson, "More Investment: The Evolving Role and Approach of the Industrial Development Board," *Business Outlook and Economic Review* 10, no. 2 (May 1995), p. 24.
- 76. See, for example, "Trade Mission Leads UTA to Northern Ireland," IDB Northern Ireland *Bottom Line* (Spring/Summer 1999), p. 4.
- 77. The annual PriceWaterhouseCoopers economic reviews of Northern Ireland have consistently made this argument. Clinton administration officials contend, however, that their political interventions helped the peace process to blossom and that the resulting higher level of political stability played an important role in luring investment.
- 78. PriceWaterhouseCoopers, Northern Ireland Economic Review & Prospects, p. ii. Although the 30 percent corporate tax in Northern Ireland is one of the lowest in Europe, it does not compare to the Republic of Ireland's 12.5 percent. Many in Northern Ireland's business community are convinced that their ability to compete for investment with the Republic would be significantly enhanced by the creation of a special tax regime that would enable companies registered in the North to keep more of their profits.
- 79. IDB Northern Ireland, Annual Report and Accounts (March 2000-March 2001), pp. 15-17.
- 80. Denis O'Hearn, "Peace Dividend, Foreign Investment, and Economic Regeneration: The Northern Ireland Case," *Social Problems* 47, no. 2 (May 2000); and Peter Shirlow, "The Economics of the Peace Process," in Chris Gilligan and Jon Tonge, *Peace or War? Understanding the Peace Process in Northern Ireland* (Aldershot, UK: Ashgate, 1997), pp. 133-50.
- Francess McDonnell, "Foreign Direct Investment Key to Plans for Economy," *The Irish Times*, 12 November 2001.
- Frank Costello, "U.S. Envoy Could Boost Irish Peace," *The Boston Globe*, 24 February 2001; and Tim Lavin, "Yankee Dollar," *Fortnight* (February 2001), p. 8.
- 83. Francess McDonnell, "Milford Group Aims to Put NI on Equal Footing with Republic," *The Irish Times*, 5 February 2002.
- 84. John Darby, "Peace Dividends and Peace Deficits: the Economics of the Peace Process," in Roger MacGinty and John Darby, *Guns and Government: The Management of the Northern Ireland Peace Process* (Dublin: Palgrave, 2002), pp. 123-303; and Mike Morrissey, "Northern Ireland: Developing a Post-Conflict Economy," in Mick Cox, Adrian Guelke, and F. Stephen,

A Farewell to Arms? From Long War to Long Peace in Northern Ireland (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2000), pp. 137-52.

- 85. IDB Annual Report, (March 2000-March 2001).
- 86. For an outsiders view on the positive changes in Belfast, see Peter Rose, "Reaping the Peace Dividend in Northern Ireland," *The Christian Science Monitor*, 28 October 2002; and Michael Dougan, "Belfast Gets Even Better: An Already Wonderful City Prospers in Newly Peaceful Times," *The San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 November 2002.
- 87. PriceWaterhouseCoopers, Northern Ireland, p. ii
- 88. It should be noted that the amount of money donated by the Fund is much smaller than the external support provided by the European Union and pales in comparison to the billions of pounds from the annual British subvention.
- Rosie Cowan, "Disillusionment Deepens Ulster's Sectarian Divide," *The Guardian*, 10 July 2002; and David McKittrick, "From Football Stadiums to Hospitals, Daily Life in Northern Ireland Remains Blighted by Historic Hatred," *The Independent*, 23 August 2002.
- 90. Peter Shirlow, "The Glitzy Bars and Restaurants Point to a more normalized society... however, the Peaceline Communities are Still waiting for their Share of an Ill-divided Cake," *The Belfast Telegraph*, 11 January 2002.
- 91. Anne Cadwallader, "In Northern Ireland, Hatred Begins Early," *The Christian Science Monitor*, 4 September 2002.
- See, for example, Dan McGinn, "Reg and Pat in Double Act," *The Irish News*, 23 August 2000; and Francess McDonnell, "Front Page News is a Negative Image," *The Irish Times*, 20 August 2001.